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Security and Enforcement Committee

 October 22, 2018 – Antoine’s Restaurant

MEETING NOTES

Meeting called to order by Bob Simms at 2:03 PM.

Introduction of attendees.

Committee members present: Steve Caputo, Beverly Fulk, Gail Cavett, Albin Guillot, Ann Kesler,Vincent Marcello, Brittany McGovern, Bob Simms, Mike Tilbury.

Committee members absent: Bryan Drude, Dwyre McComsey, Robert Watters.

Guests:  Ethan Ellestad, Matthew Emory, Susan Guillot, Emily Remington.
September 2018 Meeting Notes were unanimously approved.

Simms reported on several items covered in the October FQMD Board Meeting.  Review of value we’re getting for our public safety programs.  New committees: Finance, Government Affairs, and Livability (addressing infrastructure, sanitation, tourism management and quality of life issues).  The new low barrier shelter was reported going very well.
French Quarter supplemental police update and discussion was led by Simms, revisiting the chart he created in September 2017 that showed the nine public safety resources active in the Quarter.  Some attendees felt that all the coverage is not always evident.  The idea of sharing patrols with DDD, which overlaps jurisdiction on Iberville and Canal, was floated.  Discussion on walking patrols vs cars.  Gail Gavett inquired how much more manpower $1M would support and was told the current number would be doubled.  Simms advised that French Market Corp. no longer has a policing unit; they now have two of their own details working seven days, 9:00 AM–7:00 PM.  Their tier rate of pay is the same as being paid to FQTF.  The Levee Board Police funded by Royal St. merchants works mostly daytime hours.  Example Daily Lineup chart for LSP was compared to example chart of FQTF Permanent Shifts.  Summary Chart of supplemental police strength showed over 300 hours being covered by LSP compared to 200 hours covered by FQTF.  There is more coverage at night.
Discussion regarding actual coverage on Bourbon St. Promenade - day, night and early hours coverage.  Matt Emory felt that his consistent presence on Bourbon St. gave him qualified eyes to contest NOPD facts about how many are actually out per block.  Gail Cavett recalled a presentation several years ago by the Tulane expert who explained how just the continual, unpredictable movement of officers can give the appearance of more officers.  Attendees agreed it would be good to engage with Cmdr. Gernon about getting both NOPD officers and LSP to rotate more often for an enhanced perceived physical presence, while staying within Consent Decree limitations.  
Susan Guillot opined that Bourbon St. is sucking off resources from the rest of the Quarter due to the density of alcohol along a continued length.  Emory pointed out the various incidents that had NOT occurred on Bourbon St.  He felt that news of this kind would eventually result in the economics being changed for the entire district.

Discussion about how all the other unsavory elements combine to undermine the perception of the Quarter.  Steve Caputo pointed out that crime and quality of life issues are different, and there should be more focus on improving that worsened perception.  He worried about loss of conventions, and felt that City Hall needs to focus on ways to move vagrant and panhandler types off the streets.  

Cavett emphasized the mistake it would be to move around current programs, and the importance of renewing the Quarter for the Quarter tax.  She also thought the Committee should put together a package to get funding for a dedicated Quality of Life Officer.
Discussion on how sanitation activities could impact so much more, such as vagrants moving for power washing.  Years ago bars would close their doors during power washing but will not do it today.  Simms told about the UNO study of tourists’ top French Quarter perceptions/concerns:  1) lack of cleanliness, 2) homeless and street people lying all over, 3) Bourbon St. and 4) safety.  Mike Tilbury remained staunch in his conviction that he has never seen vagrants respond to anything but “blue shirts,” and that quite simply – more police are needed.
Cavett talked about her meeting with Councilmember Palmer and the Sanitation Dept.  Analysis of Empire’s contract with the City showed it is inadequate; speculation if the upcoming budget will include an increase in funding.  She reminded attendees that FQMD does not have money – their purpose is to be a conduit for initiatives that can effect change.  Because the City has told Empire to NOT move vagrants for power washing, FQMD could ask for an NOPD detail to accompany Empire and help with moving people.  Action Item given Emily Remington to ask Cmdr. Gernon if that could be done.
Discussion on commissioning a study to determine if money for FQ safety initiatives is being spent wisely.  Emory said that according to Cmdr. Gernon, the cost would be less than $25,000.  Emory thought that funding could be found by approaching collaborators, adding that some people are not happy with the EDD tax.  Attendees assured him that the difference made by the taxing monies could not be overstated, and how critical it is to be renewed.  Caputo reiterated that quality of life issues should be the focus – an assessment report could be done on those issues.  Simms advised that Councilmember Palmer is very sympathetic to the problems.  Brittany McGovern suggested that Cmdr. Gernon and Cpt. Behrns come to a future meeting to answer questions.
French Quarter crime stats and map for 3rd Qtr 2018 were shown by Simms.  Reduced from 2nd Qtr, there was 1 homicide, 3 armed robberies, 27 simple robberies and 2 shootings.  He reported that Cmdr. Gernon had just put out a current crime info listing to the public showing the numbers reduction for the entire 8th District, which Cmdr. Gernon attributed to the visible presence of uniforms. Simms felt that the only way to get more boots on the ground would be to break down the silos and consolidate all the resources.  Emory recalled that was what turned around NYC – the RTA was even interconnected.  Susan Guillot opposed that idea, believing that residents would end up on the losing end.
Simms encouraged everyone to attend the October 23 NONPACC meeting featuring the Consent Decree manager reporting on the status and answering questions.

Emily Remington reported statistics for September French Quarter Task Force, which included 372 app calls, 110 dispatch calls, 1881 self-initiated calls, 9 arrests and 57 summons.  There were 1132 citizen contacts.
The City’s upcoming budget meeting will propose allocations.  Simms was hopeful monies will be allocated for a Sobering Center. 
Simms brought up the youth problems.  One type are those staying at Covenant House – problem kids that are dropped off there upon turning 18.  Another type is the gutter punks, which seem to be a different type from previous years.  Cmdr. Gernon will be doing some sweeps but it requires overtime money.  Tilbury recalled that in past budget planning with Stacy Head, money had been allocated for overtime. 

Meeting closed with attendees agreeing they should begin with focusing on getting Empire to spray down the streets, with a police escort.

Next meeting set for November 19, 2018

Meeting adjourned at 3:35 PM.
Notes compiled by Bev Fulk  
